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March 9, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:
I am pleased to transmit to the King County Council an ordinance authorizing King County to enter into a 30-year use agreement with the Seattle Preparatory School (Seattle Prep) for continued priority use of the Mel Olsen Stadium at Steve Cox Memorial Park.  Seattle Prep is a legacy priority user of the stadium and recently worked with the Parks and Recreation Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks on a major redevelopment project that rehabilitated the stadium and converted the field to a high-use, synthetic surface.
Seattle Prep has been the primary historical user of this field.  It is intended that Seattle Prep shall continue to have this historic priority of use of the facility, however, since the redevelopment significantly increased the capacity of the playing surface, there is now more safe, playable field time available for other user groups.  Additional user groups will be scheduled by and through the Parks and Recreation Division.
In recognition that Seattle Prep has invested substantial volunteer hours, in-kind donations, and funds to design, develop, and construct improvements to the site, as well as provide supplemental maintenance at the site, Seattle Prep should continue to have priority user status of Mel Olson Stadium.

King County Ordinance 14509 authorized the Parks and Recreation Division to create new public recreational opportunities by empowering user groups, sports associations, and community organizations to develop, operate, maintain, and program mutually agreed upon capital improvements for public recreation facilities on King County land, and thereby address regional and/or rural recreation needs without encumbering new tax funded operations and maintenance costs.
Mel Olson Stadium in White Center has been transformed with a combination of volunteer labor and donated or discounted materials.  King County contributed $430,000 through the Parks and Recreation Division’s Community Partnerships and Grant program.  Community partners leveraged King County’s seed investment by securing hundreds of thousands of dollars in in-kind donation of materials and services and volunteer labor to successfully complete a project that would have cost the county well over $1 million.  More than 140 individuals volunteered for multiple work parties over the course of six months.
Key groups that volunteered include Seattle Prep, Boy Scouts of America, Southwest Little League, University of Washington School of Social Work, Puget Sound Senior Baseball league, North Highline Fire District, King County Sheriff’s Office and the King County Prosecuting Attorney’s Office.  In addition, 29 local businesses provided in-kind construction goods and services and included AllSports Cages and Netting, BMP Painting, Glacier Northwest, Mentor Company, Premier Field Development, Seattle Mariners, Sherwin Williams, and Skanska USA.  These volunteers and public-spirited companies leveraged those resources to transform Mel Olson Stadium into now what is considered one of the best fields to play baseball in the Seattle area.
Stadium renovations included installing synthetic turf in the infield, leveling the outfields and greatly improve drainage of the field.  A new outfield fence was installed, as was synthetic-turf in the bullpens.  With it covered grandstand that seats more than 1,000 spectators, Mel Olson Stadium, named in honor of an energetic White Center civic leader who died in 1989, has been the home field for Seattle Prep for more than 20 years.
Seattle Prep will be required to attend an annual meeting with staff from the Parks and Recreation Division to discuss scheduling and operations, as well as supplemental maintenance tasks and any major maintenance and capital improvement projects.  If you have any questions about this proposed agreement, please feel free to contact Kevin Brown, Division Director of the Parks and Recreation Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 
206-296-8631.
Thank you for your consideration of this proposed ordinance.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Bob Burns, Interim Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Kevin Brown, Division Director, Parks and Recreation Division, DNRP
